
Developments: New four-year 
plan for adult education 

The situation of adult education in Montenegro has slightly improved in the last year, as 

the government adopted the new four year National Plan for Adult Education 

(2019/2022). The plan draws on a range of recommendations from European policies, 

including Upskilling Pathways, the renewed Agenda for Adult Learning, the Strategic 

framework for European cooperation in education and training (ET 2020). 

The European Pillar of Social Rights (EPSR) has been implemented in some areas and 

also informed the adult education plan. Civil society is included to a certain extent in 

policy making. EAEAs member, the Center for Vocational Education and Training was 

part of the consultation process for the EPSR and believes that it can play an important 

role in promoting new national and regional policies pushing the European ideals. 

In the last year the Centre for Vocational Education and Training was able to improve 

their regional and cross-sectoral cooperation in the adult education area. Funding was 

slightly increased and enabled the organisation to improve their promotion work, which 

attracted more learners. Furthermore, they were involved in the preparation of several 

important documents, including training material and quality standards for trainers and 

a manual that enables providers to self-evaluate their work. The Ministry of Education is 

running a national project for the implementation of the European Agenda of Adult 

Learning. Organisations hope that this collaboration and the EPALE opportunities will 

enhance the funding opportunities of the organisation. 



Challenges: Working on the 
recognition of prior learning 

The main challenges for adult education continue to be the recognition of prior learning, 

the improvement of basic skills among the population and increasing the participation in 

adult learning and education in general. 

The COVID-19 pandemic put many people in disadvantaged positions and left others 

unemployed. This heightened the importance of adult learning, while demonstrating 

how underfunded the sector is. The work of the adult education sector was also affected 

by the COVID-19 pandemic. The work programs changed, events were cancelled, there 

was a cut in financing and the learning provision could be only partially moved online. 

For the next year, EAEAs member will focus their efforts on E-learning, civic education, 

parenting education and providing support to adult learning providers to enable them to 

conduct distance learning. The organization hopes that adult education will be included 

in the national education budget in the future. 


